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The meeting took place at the Leeds City College Printworks Campus and started at 1pm
MEETING ADMINISTRATION
1.
Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence were received from Andrew Chang (Governor), Qasim Hussain (Student Governor), Richard Lee (Staff Governor), Cath Lennon (Governor) and

Richard Shaw (Governor).
2. 
Determination of Observers/Attendees at the Meeting
The board agreed attendees/observers at the meeting as per the above attendance lists.
3.
Declaration of Interests in any Agenda Items
Governors were reminded of the requirement to declare their interest in any agenda items.  There were none specific to items on the agenda for this meeting.  Other standing declarations as per the register of board members’ interests were noted. 
ITEMS OF BUSINESS

4.
Curriculum, Student Growth and Property Strategy

Following annual review an updated version of the group’s Curriculum, Student Growth and Property Strategy was presented for board approval.  The updated strategy had been considered by the Property Strategy and Finance committees at their meetings held in November and December 2023 respectively, with both committees recommending the strategy for approval.
Governors were reminded that whilst the details of the strategy were updated and changed each year, the principles and big picture of growing to ensure that the group can meet demand from increasing student numbers remained the same.  It was highlighted that, in terms of overall income growth driven primarily by student number growth, the group was currently ahead of the forecasts made in 2018 and in line with 2020 forecasts.  In 2020 the group had forecasted income of £125m by 2023/24 and £131.8m for 2024/25; these same numbers were forecast in the strategy presented, meaning that the group is exactly where it had forecast to be 3 years ago.  However, the details of which student numbers had grown and where they had grown differed from previous forecasts, underlining the importance of keeping the strategy as flexible as possible in terms of where to direct investment.
Board members had submitted a range of questions on the strategy prior to the meeting which had been answered via a Q&A document which was shared with all governors.  In discussing the latest iteration of the strategy the board focused on the following points:

Strategic principles driving the strategy
The strategic principles driving the strategy had remained the same since 2020, with all of the detail within the strategy deriving from them.  Governors therefore reviewed the strategic principles driving the strategy and concurred that these remained relevant and up to date.  Governors also reflected on the ONS reclassification of the college sector insofar as this impacted on the strategy, particularly in relation to borrowing.  It was suggested that some of the wording of the strategy document in relation to strategic principles could be strengthened by being more proactive rather than reactive.
Curriculum strategy

Overall the board was content that the curriculum strategy was consistent with other key documents such as the group’s Accountability Agreement.  However, governors suggested strengthening the University Centre Leeds (UCLeeds) section of the strategy to fully reflect the Lifelong Learning Entitlement and the Keighley College (KC) section in relation to 14-19 collaboration.  Governors also highlighted the need for SEND reforms, requiring different sorts of space going forward, to be factored into the overall strategy.
Student growth
Having considered the student growth ‘baseline targets’ within the strategy governors were satisfied that these were realistic and achievable.

Space utilisation
It was noted that the direct relationship between the student number ‘baseline targets’ and the calculations on space utilisation had been used to drive calculations and plans for how much space would be required in the future.  Having considered the information presented, governors were content that this was a reliable and accurate method for taking a high level view on space utilisation and supported the approach to analysing how much extra space was needed to meet the growth in demand from students as represented in the student number ‘baseline targets’.

Significant estate challenges
Governors concurred with the significant estates challenges identified within the strategy document and the proposed prioritisation for addressing them.  In response to a question from the board, the Group Vice Principal Development confirmed that the proposed Robotics Centre was an extension of the Advanced Manufacturing Hub, funded via the Keighley Towns Fund.
Affordability
In assessing the overall affordability of the capital investment within the strategy, governors considered the strategy as a whole.  To ensure affordability and minimise risk over the long term, it was agreed that at least half of the capital funding for projects within the strategy (on average) should come from grants.  It was also agreed that at each step, and whenever reviewing the strategy, the group should always be confident that its future plans would result in all of its buildings being reasonably full of students.

The board went on to consider the approach to assessing the affordability of individual projects.  The CEO proposed that, assuming a grant and/or loan was available to support a project, the first consideration should be whether there is sufficient short term cash available to support the project during the planning and build phase and, if so, consideration should then be given to the medium and long term financial viability of the project.  This general approach and the more detailed principles described in the circulated report were supported by the board in principle and on the basis that the detail would need to be contextualised for individual projects.
High Level Financial Plan (HLFP)
It was noted that within the HLFP presented, the future percentage growth forecasts due to student number growth were directly linked to the student number ‘baseline targets’ within the strategy.  Overall, governors were in agreement that the ‘baseline targets’, future income forecasts and forecast rate rises contained within the strategy were cautious.  Governors also supported the long term EBITDA target within the HLFP, agreeing that this represented the best balance between saving costs and the ability to invest for the future.  In response to follow-up questions from governors the CEO explained that the group’s financial strategy was predicated on achieving at least 8% EBITDA and therefore, as long as most of the approved capital projects achieved 8% or above EBITDA then the group was likely to achieve its overall financial strategy.
Key risks
The key risk identified related to investing in the estate on the assumption that student numbers and therefore income would grow with the forecast growth then failing to materialise.  A range of mitigations were identified and discussed, including the cautious approach taken to setting ‘baseline targets’, relinquishing short term leased space, and the ability to stop work on projects before reaching the main contracting and build stage.
RESOLVED:
To approve the Curriculum, Student Growth and Property Strategy subject to the changes and additions suggested by governors, as summarised above.
5.
Pudsey Sixth Form College Proposal
The Pudsey Sixth Form College proposal had been discussed by the board and several of its committees over a long period of time and had now reached the stage whereby formal approval to proceed with the construction of Pudsey Sixth Form College was being sought by the executive.  For the benefit of more recently appointed governors, the Deputy CEO & Executive Principal talked through the origins and history of the project from 2019 to the current date.
In considering the strategic rationale for the project, the board focused its discussion on the education case, particularly the benefits that a larger dedicated sixth form college would offer, and the curriculum vision.

The Finance Committee had reviewed the financial assumptions for the College Financial Forecasting Return (CFFR) model at its meeting in December 2023, updated to include the impact on the financial position of progressing with the Pudsey Sixth Form project.  The committee had discussed the temporary adverse impact on the financial health score of the group, primarily as a result of the increase in borrowing to income percentage over the short term and the risk of this resulting in enhanced scrutiny from the DfE.  Given the group’s relationship with the DfE and its positive reputation for sound financial management, the committee felt that there was unlikely to be any wider reputational risk associated with a drop in financial health score.  Conversely, committee members agreed that not proceeding with the project could have a significant reputational impact and would restrict the group from meeting the aims set out in the Curriculum, Student Growth and Property Strategy.  In conclusion, whilst noting the risks associated with the project, the Finance Committee had agreed to recommend to the board that the group is able to afford the financial impact of drawing down the £12.7m loan from the DfE.  With regard to the financial health score, governors asked that any deterioration of the reported position be reported to the board without delay.  Following a discussion around cash flow the board asked that the Audit Committee carry out a ‘deep dive’ into this particular risk at its next meeting.
The group had until the end of March 2025 to draw down the approved DfE loan which included £12.7m allocated for the Pudsey Sixth Form project.  It was reported that the best case construction period for the sixth form would be April 2024 to July 2025 and therefore, in order to meet DfE requirements to draw the loan down by 31 March 2025, permission would need to be obtained from the ESFA to draw more of the loan down against the group’s FECTF and Post-16 Capacity Fund projects and move grant claims to after 31 March 2025, allowing a construction completion date of July 2025 for Pudsey Sixth Form College.

The Property Strategy Committee had further considered the viability of the project at its meeting in November 2023, acknowledging that the build programme, were it to be approved to proceed, was tight but remained deliverable.  Having discussed and tested with management the challenge around the cost of the project, in particular the construction contract value, the committee supported the proposed procurement approach and a revised construction value of between £11.5m and £12m.

A number of external partners joined the meeting at this point to discuss the stakeholder engagement case and the strength of the partnership between the three partner schools, their multi academy trusts and Luminate Education Group.  The partner schools had already taken steps in anticipation of the new college opening which included closing their current provisions, evidencing the partners’ commitment to the project.  It was reported that the strong link with Red Kite Learning Trust (RKLT) had already led to strategic discussions about greater collaboration in Harrogate and the CEO of RKLT emphasised the trust’s commitment to exploring partnership working with Harrogate College.  Governors welcomed the shared commitment, sense of purpose, the investment already made and the alignment of values.

The external partners left the meeting and the board went on to discuss the risks and benefits of proceeding with the project, weighed against the risks and benefits of not proceeding, as detailed within the circulated report.  The benefits of proceeding were significant and governors felt that these outweighed the risks identified.
RESOLVED:

(a) To proceed with the construction of Pudsey Sixth Form College as detailed within the circulated report, subject to:

(i) a construction contract being secured at a total cost below £11.6m and with a completion date of August 2025 at the latest; and
(ii)  ESFA approval to the rephasing of the loan drawdown as outlined above.

(b) To approve a total project budget for the completion of Pudsey Sixth Form College of £14.2m, as detailed within the circulated report.

(c) That authority for agreeing the construction contract be delegated to the Chair of Governors, Chair of Finance Committee, Chair of Property Strategy Committee and CEO if required prior to the next scheduled meeting and subject to the above conditions being satisfied.

ANY OTHER BUSINESS
Employment Tribunal Claim
The board was informed of an employment tribunal claim received the previous day in which Luminate Education Group was named as second respondent.  Legal advice would be sought and an update provided at the next board meeting if not before.

University Centre Leeds – Teaching Excellence Framework (TEF)
The University Centre was commended on its Silver TEF score.

Group World Café
Governors provided positive feedback from the 2024 World Café held the previous week.

The meeting closed at 3pm
 
Signed: ………………………………………… (Chair)
Date: ……………………………………...
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